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ACADEMIC SENATE 

Feb. 7, 2006 minutes
csmacademicsenate@smccd.net
Members Present



Andria Haynes

Business/Creative Arts


Tom Diskin
President

Linda Phipps

Math/Science
Jeremy Ball
Vice President 

Kathleen Steele

Language Arts


Lloyd Davis
Secretary

Carlene Tonini

Math/Science

Gladys Chaw
Library


Jim Robertson

Social Science


Others Attending






Dan Kaplan

AFT


Nick Kapp

District Academic Senate President



CALL TO ORDER Tom opened this special meeting of Governing Council at 2:18 p.m.  The meeting was called to discuss the description and announcement of the position of Vice Chancellor, Educational Services and Planning.  Handouts included a copy of the job description, annotated with observations from our Jan. 24 meeting, unadopted minutes from that meeting, emails from Tom and District Academic Senate (DAS) President Nick Kapp, and the DAS resolution supporting the position.  Nick said it was his idea for each college senate to discuss and act on the resolution in support of the position.  He did not intend for them to go through the job description, since that is the job of the screening committee.  The District does not need our approval to fill the position.  Nick and Vicki Morrow co-chair the screening committee.  Its other members are Linda Hayes, Bart Scott, Kathy Chaika, Linda Avelar, Frank Vaskelis, and Marsha Ramezane.  

Nick said our discussions are great, and we were well-spoken, but he was concerned about our referring to the educational mission of the district.  The district doesn’t educate, campuses do.  The purpose of the district is to make us better colleges, and do the background stuff to make us smoother.  The job description for a college president is similar.  Knowledge and skills are similar.  If we don’t get anyone qualified, let’s put it out again.  True, we haven’t had this position for a few years – no one with that function is there now.  We need to get someone who can do educational master planning, an educator.  We don’t need someone just to have someone.  If we don’t find the right person, don’t hire anyone.
Tom said our first issue was spending money when we weren’t hiring sorely needed new faculty.  He noted the money wasn’t new – it came out of Paula Anderson’s position.  We are supporting the resolution on a conditional basis – everything else in the language of our resolution is about the job description, and our problems are with it.

Kathleen said she shares Nick’s concern about the need for an educator’s point of view in the district office.  Our district does a good job of running the business, but there isn’t an educational vision.  What we found upsetting was the lack of a requirement for substantial teaching experience at the university or community college level.  To get an educator’s point of view, we want someone to bring the perspective of a faculty member to the new position.  We want someone in the district with experience with scholarly research, to help us get grants that go across the colleges, and someone to strengthen the communication between district and educators on all three campuses, which is a huge problem.  The duties listed in the job description mostly involve compliance with laws and regulations, and helping the chancellor and vice-chancellors do their jobs, rather than educational vision.  Kathleen saw many possibilities for writing the duties to assure we got someone who would really represent us and increase communication.  There is a big disconnect between the district, which is doing a good job in many ways, and what we do as educators and how the district serves us as educators and through us, our students.  

Tom said last week’s job announcement changed the tone.  At our Jan. 24 meeting, Tom assumed we would present our comments and our motion to DAS as a part of its approval process.  Our motion gives conditional approval, but we really want a voice on the parameters and requirements in the position.  Tom called today’s meeting because the job announcement went out prior to the Feb. 13 DAS meeting.  Nick said it was not his intention to have the job announcement out.  He said as co-chair he would give us a strong voice, and won’t be cowed.  He feels strongly we need an educator in the position, and we’ll get one.  

Tom said he understood the screening committee was going to hone the job announcement, taking Senate recommendations into account, but the announcement has already been released.  Nick said the screening committee met and went through the job announcement.  Tom said the committee seems unbalanced, with Nick its only member from the faculty and seven others on the committee.  Nick said the person hired won’t be dealing that much with faculty, but the committee will select candidates who are educators.  We might have the candidates meet with faculty at an open forum, as we do with college presidential candidates.  Nick talked to all three Senate presidents, and they are happy about the position.  

Jeremy noted two issues: timing, since the position came out in mid-November, and process.  Did we actually use shared governance?  We thought we gave our voice but we feel it wasn’t heard.  We all agree on the need for the position, and we take Nick’s word we’ll get the right kind of person.  Nick said the DAS resolution was written in November and we’d talked about it before.  We could have moved on it in December to get more voice.  The final job announcement was not out till the beginning of January.  Tom said Governing Council’s next meeting after release of the DAS resolution was Dec. 13, during finals week.  There was no quorum, so we agreed to look at the resolution at our first 2006 meeting, Jan. 24.  We reached consensus on the need for this position in the district office.  Discussion moved to the job description, which was among the materials we got from Nick.  The motion was for conditional approval of the position, not because of the resolution but because of what the job announcement does or doesn’t say.  The bottom line minimum was to know our concerns are being heard in terms of who will be hired for the position.  The only thing that has changed since we passed that motion was the release of the announcement.  The language of the motion still accurately states our concerns.

Nick offered to let the screening committee know our positions.  He also suggested we talk about our concerns to Linda Avelar, who is on the committee.  Tom described Linda as open and easy to work with, and said she could come to one of our meetings.  

Tom reported he is on a task force to redo hiring procedures for academic managers.  Hiring procedures for managers were redone a few years ago to meet the needs of classified people, and some things important for academic managers were dropped.  The document said one faculty member is appropriate for a screening committee.  To pick deans for technology and math/science last year the task force took it up to four faculty members.  Harry Joel is chairing the task force.  There were two meetings last spring, but none so far this year.

Jim said we have only very general input on district positions, and noted the chancellor felt no particular need to take input from us on this one.  Tom said the DAS resolution was to approve our support of the position in general – we feel it’s important, and since no extra money is being spent we support it.  Tom said Nick asked for approval of the DAS resolution supporting the need for the position, for a DAS vote on Feb 13.  Kathleen asked why the job was posted without knowing whether we supported it.  Nick said the Chancellor doesn’t need our support to fill the position, and took responsibility for not getting the resolution out sooner.  Tom said the reality is our group conditionally approved the resolution.  The problem was in the wording of the job description.  At this point, what’s important is we need to be heard in terms of what the position announcement says and what will be sought in terms of hiring.  

Jim said we’re asked to support a position but all we have is its title.  We don’t know what the chancellor has in mind until we see a job description.  It is hard to support the resolution if we don’t know what the person is responsible for and what his qualifications are.  We’re handed a document to approve a job title.  We need to know what it really means.  Nobody wants to squash the position, but we need clarity district-wide on what input faculty has on district administrative positions that substantially impact the educational mission of the college.  We don’t need to approve a financial officer, or benefits person.  Those positions are in the chancellor’s purview.  But for a position that is key to our teaching and research roles, we can’t support a resolution without knowing any details.  We need the position.  We hate to rely on the word of one member of an eight-member committee – we could be outvoted.  Nothing in the job description guarantees the right person will apply.  Jeremy said an unsuccessful candidate could sue if it turned out a criterion were used which is not in the job announcement.  Jim said we need to be clear on the District accepting faculty input into descriptions of positions that substantially involve faculty and the educational mission of the district.  That leaves lots of latitude for the chancellor in other areas.  We need a document, an agreement with the chancellor, that we have the right to input to more than just the job title, and that they can’t proceed without our input on substance.  Tom noted that’s what we gravitated to at our last meeting.  We went to the announcement and found our areas of concern.  

Dan said he thinks the job announcement should be withdrawn and rewritten to take into consideration the issues brought up here.  Here’s why.  The job announcement is legally binding.  We can’t change it, even informally, during the interviewing process.  If this job announcement remains the document by which people are recruited for interviews, saying absolutely nothing about a requirement that should be there for substantial college or university teaching, someone who gets an interview and isn’t hired because they lack college teaching experience could sue.  Nick said a person without teaching experience wouldn’t have the other KSAs (Knowledge, Skills, and Abilities.)  Dan disagreed.  We want people who think like classroom teachers and represent that viewpoint well.  One or two years isn’t what we had in mind.  We want that identified in the announcement.  Making that change would show would show the administration really did believe in shared governance, and that all constituencies are on board with the language of the job announcement.  To smooth out this perhaps unintentional mistake would be a good sign from the administration.  It is important to allow faculty input into the actual language of the job announcement.  

Dan said one faculty member on the screening committee is not sufficient.  Linda suggested having one from each college.  Nick said people on the screening committee are educators or past educators, and there are people from each college.  Some administrators are past educators.  Carlene pointed out there are a lot of people working with Title 5, many of whom are not educators, who would deserve an interview with the current job announcement language.  We probably don’t want a state analyst who is doing curriculum development, for example.  Nick said we want to cast a wide net.  We need someone who works very well with VPIs, and a person without an educational background can’t do so effectively.   

Linda noted the maximum starting salary on the job announcement we have is about $115,000, but on the announcement on line the cap is about $133,000.  Dan said the only other difference is attending Board of Trustees meetings is now mandatory.  

Carlene said successful prior experience in one or more institutions of higher education is a desirable attribute, and does not exclude administrators.  Minimum quals for a college president do not include actual teaching experience.  Objectives don’t always match the rubric.  

Nick said the job announcement was adapted from one from another campus, which recently hired a vice chancellor for education.  Gladys echoed Jeremy’s concern about process, and endorsed Dan’s solution in view of concern about litigation.  Tom pointed out this vice chancellor would represent faculty, which is very different from a college president, who represents everyone.  

Nick said we could put forward the suggestions we have.  We can’t guarantee they’d go in word for word.  We could certainly say we need someone with classroom teaching experience.  Tom said we want to go on record and know we are being heard.  Jeremy suggested Nick make explicit what he’ll be looking for on the screening committee 

Nick outlined the selection process.  After paper screening with help from the district and with a grid for ranking KSAs, the committee meets to discuss whom to interview.  There are no restrictions on the number of candidates to interview, and the committee could say no one meets the requirements.  Ideally we would forward to the chancellor three candidates we think can do the job.  We would like the candidates to come to open forums on each campus to tell why they can do the job and answer questions before they go to Chancellor’s Cabinet for interviews.  Faculty would rank the candidates at the open forums, and those ranks would go to the Chancellor.  

Kathleen asked whether at the district level, shared governance is nice but not really required.  We have to use it everywhere at the college level. At the district level, is shared governance something they just like to do, not something mandatory?

Nick said in District Rules and Regs 9.1, the Board agrees to rely primarily on the Senate in the 10+1 academic and professional matters listed in Title 5, and if they reject our opinion, to provide a written explanation.  There should be a communication route for matters concerning students.  The work in the new position is just among administrators.  Faculty are not involved.  It provides a way to make policies affecting all three campuses, but can’t tell individual colleges what to do.  We don’t want to see this position let the district tell us how to do things as faculty and enforce it.  Nick said the person would deal with faculty through VPIs.  Gladys said we deal with our VPs and college president, who in turn deal with the Vice Chancellor.  This position will be managerial.  Jeremy said besides having a faculty perspective, the person must deal with the fact we have three colleges. There are underlying currents of competition, but we’re all in it together.  Let’s be sure we’re on the same page, and not too competitive.    

Nick said he will take the matter back to the screening committee to see we can get the gist of this into the brochure.   Governing Council meets next week.  Tom meets with DAS on Feb. 13.  Dan said with the announcement out, things are moving very fast.  Feb. 13 will be the first review of applications.  KSA’s and questions for applicants have not been determined.  Kathleen said if we change the job announcement we will have to contact all applicants.  Nick said after this meeting he will ask Harry Joel and Cody Pelletier whether we do this, and will email other DAS members for direction.  

Nick suggested we take the reference to the educational mission of the district out of the resolution, since the position is managerial, but leave in the language about educational planning, and add teaching experience.  Nick would like to emphasize the Vice Chancellor’s role in educational planning, by including responsibility for developing an educational master plan and for district educational planning in the examples of essential functions.  The District manages colleges and their interactions.  We need coordination at the district level.  Nick put the accreditation function into the job description.  Kathleen noted the district also provides services.  

Nick expressed concern that requirements for college president do not include substantial teaching experience.  Jim pointed out many presidents move up from being academic deans, who usually have teaching experience.  Linda, who recently served on a screening committee for an academic dean, noted deans need not have substantial teaching experience.  She said teaching experience might go under desirable attributes; Kathleen wants it under requirements.  Nick asked about putting classroom teaching, and educational planning and curriculum development, in the KSAs.  

Kathleen asked Nick to be our advocate on the committee and at the final interview.  Dan repeated Nick is only one person, but as the only academic person there his presence at the final interview would change the dynamic.  Nick said people on the committee have a good educational view.  Dan asked Nick if he would step down as co-chair if they won’t withdraw the announcement.  Nick said he would insist on substantial teaching experience.  Jeremy said teaching experience is very important, more so than research.  Kathleen disagreed, citing Carlene’s concerns.  Nick said research would remain under desirable attributes.  The committee can’t move it into requirements.  

Members thanked Nick for meeting with us, and for his work in the screening committee.  The meeting ended at 3:35 p.m.  The next meeting will be Feb. 14.












